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����PLAYER PROFILES 
 
Pitchers 
 
JON AARSTAD (5-10, 195, Jr., Burlington - Edison & Big Bend CC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Burlington-Edison in 1995. Lettered in 
football (2), basketball (2) and baseball (2).  Played first base 
and pitched for ex-Wildcat Jim Clem in baseball.  Honorable mention 
all-league junior season and second team all-league senior year.  
Most Improved award winner.  Played safety and tight end in football 
and guard and forward in basketball.  College:  Played two seasons 
at Big Bend.  Team captain.  NWAACC all-tournament sophomore year.  
Set tournament record for victories. . .Was used mostly in relief 
this spring.  Posted 3-1 record in 13 appearances, 10 in relief. Two 
of three wins and only save came against Whitworth.  Misc:  Born 8-
17-76 at Chico, Calif.  Education major.  Plans to be teacher.  Has 
one sister.  Father (Jon) played football and baseball at Washington 
State.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1998 3 1 1 46 181 57 9 2 5 42 32
 30 28 12 8 3 9 0 6.26 13 3 1
 6 1 7 1 0 
Tot.   3 1 1 46 181 57 9 2 5 42 32
 30 28 12 8 3 9 0 6.26 13 3 1
 6 1 7 1 0 
 
MATT ACKER (6-0, 205, Jr., Olympia - North Thurston & Pierce CC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from North Thurston in 1994.  Lettered in 
football (3) and baseball (2).  Played offensive line and linebacker 
in football.  Pitcher, third baseman and outfielder in baseball.  
Most Inspirational award winner.  College: Played one season at 
Pierce College.  Pitched in three games last spring, including 
perfect three strikeout inning against Whitman on  Mar. 12.  Also 
made three appearances, two in relief, this spring.   Misc:  Born 8-
1-75 at Aberdeen.  Special education major.  Has one brother.  
Father (John) and uncle (Jim Dodson) played football at Puget Sound 
and WSU, respectively.  Coached legion baseball past three summers 
in Olympia.   Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1997 0 0 0 2.2 12 5 0 0 0 9 9
 6 5 2 0 2 1 0 30.37 3 0 0
 1 0 0 0 0 
1998 0 1 0 3 11 3 0 0 2 9 8
 9 2 6 0 1 1 0 24.00 3 1 0
 2 0 1 0 0 



Tot.  0 1 0 5.2 23 8 0 0 2 18 17
 15 7 8 0 3 2 0 27.00 6 1 0
 3 0 1 0 0 
 
JOSH CLARK (6-4, 200, Fr., Olalla - South Kitsap) 
 
High School:  Graduated from South Kitsap in 1997.  Lettered in 
tennis (1) and baseball (1).  Pitched and played outfield in 
baseball.  Honorable mention all-league.  Senior all-star game 
participant.  College:  Had up-and-down freshman season.  Finished 
with 3-4 record to rank third on team in victories.  Averaged 9.60 
strikeouts per nine innings, but also walked nearly 1 per inning (40 
in 45), and finished with a 8.00 ERA.  Pitched two-hitter in 8-3 
complete-game win over Whitworth Feb. 27.  Struck out 14 in six 
innings in loss to Puget Sound on Mar. 6.  Won final two games, 
including four-hit complete game win over St. Martin's on Apr. 30.  
In final three appearances, allowed just four earned runs in 13 1/2 
innings.  Misc: Born 3-9-79 at Bremerton.  Undecided on major.  Has 
one sister (Melissa Jo), who played JV basketball at CWU.  Posted 
3.70 GPA in high school.  Was recipient of $500 Grange Scholarship.  
Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1998 3 4 1 45 176 44 10 0 6 52 40
 41 48 11 2 11 8 0 8.00 11 9 2
 1 2 5 0 0 
Tot.   3 4 1 45 176 44 10 0 6 52 40
 41 48 11 2 11 8 0 8.00 11 9 2
 1 2 5 0 0 
 
SCOTT EARLE (6-3, 171, Jr., Puyallup - Rogers & Tacoma CC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Rogers High School in 1995.  Lettered in 
basketball (2) and baseball (3).  Played point guard in basketball.  
Second team all-league.  Team captain.  Pitcher and shortstop in 
baseball.  Twice earned all-league honors.  Had 19-1 career mark and 
1.10 earned run average.  Was selected Tacoma Athletic Commission 
Player-of-the-Month.  College:  Played one season at Tacoma CC prior 
to enrolling at CWU.  Posted 4-6 won-loss record. Tied CWU school 
single-season record sophomore season with 11 victories.  Record 
held by former major leaguer Dave Heaverlo.  Also led team in saves 
(3), innings pitched (88.1), strikeouts (79), earned run average 
(2.65) and complete games (8).  Started season as closer  before 
being moved into starting rotation.  Ironically longest appearance 
of season was 8 1/3 inning relief stint against Whitworth on Mar. 9.  
Tied school records for most wins, most appearances (21) and most 
batters hit with pitch (13). Struck out 79, including season-high 11   
in 7-6 win over Eastern Oregon on Apr. 23.  Completed eight games - 
one short of school mark - in 10 starts.  Four of 11 wins came 
against St. Martin's, including five-hit shutout on Apr. 19.   Beat 
nationally-ranked Albertson 7-5 on Mar. 29. . .Won team-high six 
games this spring, including two wins over Lewis-Clark State.  
Struck out 83 batters, including 10 or more three different times. 



Had career-high 12 strikeouts against Puget Sound (Mar. 21) and 
Whitman (Apr. 29).  Three of five losses came against eventual NAIA 
national champion Albertson.   Broke own school mark by hitting 20 
batters.  Ranks sixth in career wins with 17 and fourth in career 
strikeouts with 162.  Has two of the top five single-season 
strikeout totals in school history.  Ranks among CWU Top 10 career 
leaders in 15 different pitching categories, including wins, 
complete games (5th, 14), innings (7th, 168), official at bats (4th, 
653), hits (6th, 175), doubles (6th, 25), triples (3rd, 5), home 
runs (5th, 17), runs (9th, 102), earned runs (7th, 84), strikeouts, 
wild pitches (8th, 16), hit batters (1st, 33), stolen bases allowed 
(8th, 27) and sacrifices off (2nd, 21).  Misc: Born 8-6-76 at 
Puyallup.  Public relations major.  Has two sisters.  Had 3.20 GPA 
in high school.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1997 11 4 3 88.1 333 82 10 2 5 38 26
 31 79 8 11 5 13 2 2.65 21 10 8
 8 6 15 2 0 
1998 6 5 0 79.2 320 93 15 3 12 64 58
 29 83 19 10 11 20 0 6.55 14 12 6
 2  7 10 0 1 
Tot.  17 9 3 168 653 175 25 5 17 102 84
 60 162 27 21 16 33 2 4.50 35 22 14
 10 13 25 2 1   
BRENT MATTSON (5-9, 175, Jr., Yakima - Davis & WWCC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Davis High School in 1995.  Lettered in 
football (1) and baseball (3).  Played wide receiver and defensive 
back in football.  Pitcher and outfielder in baseball.  Twice voted 
team captain.  Pitcher-of-the-Year.  College:  Played two seasons at 
Walla Walla CC. Had 0-1 record and one save with 4.05 ERA sophomore 
season. . .Led Wildcats in total appearances (18) and games finished 
as relief pitcher (13) this spring.  His totals in those two 
categories rank fifth and second, respectively, on all-time Top 10 
lists.  Finished with 1-3 record and 6.57 ERA.  Both win and save 
came against Eastern Oregon Mar. 25 and Apr. 7, respectively.  Misc: 
Born 4-19-77 at Yakima.  Health education major.  Has two brothers 
and one sister.  Bats - L.  Throws - L. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1998 1 3 1 38.1 150 44 8 1 5 37 28
 27 27 13 7 4 8 0 6.57 18 1 0
 13 3 16 1 1 
Tot.   1 3 1 38.1 150 44 8 1 5 37 28
 27 27 13 7 4 8 0 6.57 18 1 0
 13 3 16 1 1 
 
JASON MORROW (6-3, 200, Sr., Bothell - Inglemoor & Bellevue CC) 
 



High School: Graduated from Inglemoor in 1993.  Two-year letter 
winner in baseball.  Played second base and pitched.  Second team 
all-region utility player.  College:  Played freshman season at 
Bellevue CC and sophomore year at the University of Redlands in 
California prior to enrolling at CWU.   Ranked second on team in 
wins junior season with five, including three against St. Martin's.  
Also beat NCIC champion George Fox on Mar. 8, shutting them out on 
five hits in eight innings.  Had season-high nine strikeouts in win 
over Whitworth Mar. 23.  Posted 2-5 record this spring.  Allowed 
just one hit and struck out nine in five-inning appearance against 
Western Baptist on Feb. 24.  Also beat Northern Nazarene Mar. 24, 
striking out career-high 10.   Misc:  Born 8-6-75 at Bellevue.  Pre-
med major.  Has one brother and one sister. Father played baseball 
at Skagit Valley CC and Western Washington.  Grandfather (Fred 
Smart) played football at Gonzaga.  Compiled 4-1 record and had one 
save last summer for Yakima Chiefs semipro team.   Bats - S.  Throws 
- R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1996* 2 5 0 51.2 215 66 9 0 2 44 31
 20 30  7 2 7 0 5.40 10 9 3
 0 7 10 0  0 
1997 5 5 0 64 250 68 15 1 7 50 34
 19 40 16 6 5 11 0 4.78 11 8 5
 3 2 12 0 1 
1998 2 5 0 44.1 191 64 14 3 5 56 36
 24 35 12 9 9 6 0 7.31 8 8 2
 0 1 12 0 0  
Tot. 9 15 0 160 656 198 38 4 14 150 101
 63 105 28 22 16 24 0 5.68 29 25 10
 3 10 34 0 1               *At University of 
Redlands 
 
CURTIS PERRY (6-3, 205, Jr., Hoquiam - Centralia CC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Hoquiam in 1995.  Lettered in football 
(4), basketball (3) and baseball (4).  Played tight end defensive 
end for former Wildcat Kevin Ridout in football.  Played forward in 
basketball.  Played outfield and pitcher for ex-'Cat Mike Voekel in 
baseball.  College:  Played two seasons at Centralia CC.  Had 3-4 
record with two saves and 4.82 ERA sophomore year at Centralia. 
Posted 5-5 record this spring for Wildcats.  Ranked second on team 
in victories.  Also ranked second in strikeouts with 50.  Pitched 
three consecutive complete-game victories between Mar. 11 and Mar. 
21, but one just one of final four decisions.  Misc: Born 11-29-76 
at Aberdeen.  Law and justice major.  Has two sisters.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 



1998 5 5 0 57.1 241 81 17 0 6 63 50
 37 50 28 7 6 15 1 7.85 11 11 4
 0 3 12 4 1 
Tot.   5 5 0 57.1 241 81 17 0 6 63 50
 37 50 28 7 6 15 1 7.85 11 11 4
 0 3 12 4 1 
 
RAY READWIN (6-0, 200, Jr., Port Orchard - South Kitsap & Tacoma CC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from South Kitsap in 1995.  Earned one 
letter in baseball.  All-league honorable mention first baseman 
senior season.  College:  Played two seasons at Tacoma CC.  Coaches 
award winner sophomore year.  Posted 3-4 record and 4.50 earned run 
average.  Pitched in just six games this spring for Wildcats, five 
in relief.  Best performance came on Apr. 7 when held Eastern Oregon 
scoreless over 2 1/3 innings, despite allowing four hits.  Misc: 
Born 11-17-76 at Tacoma.  History major.  Has one sister.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1998 0 0 0 5 38 24 4 1 1 25 22
 10 4 3 0 4 2 0 39.60 6 1 0
 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.   0 0 0 5 38 24 4 1 1 25 22
 10 4 3 0 4 2 0 39.60 6 1 0
 0 0 0 0 0 
 
TOBY RUSS (5-9, 182, So., Kirkland - Lake Washington) 
 
High School: Graduated from Lake Washington in 1996.  Lettered in 
football (2) and baseball (2).  Played running back on football and 
second base in baseball.  College: Pitched in three games freshman 
season. After allowing four runs versus George Fox, did not allow a 
run in one-inning appearances against Whitman and Puget Sound.  Made 
13 appearances this spring, allowing less than one hit per inning 
(20 in 22 innings).  Earned run average (5.73) was best among 
pitchers with at least 20 innings.  Earned save against St. Martin's 
Apr. 30.  Misc:  Born 5-16-78 at Bellevue.  Business administration 
and economics major.  Interested in career in sports marketing.  Has 
one brother and two sisters.  Had 3.4 GPA in high school.  High 
school activities included Young Life and DECA.  Bats - R.  Throws - 
R. 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF PO A E DP 
1997 0 0 0 2 11 6 0 0 1 4 4
 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 18.00 3 0 0
 2 0 0 0 0 
1998 0 1 1 22 83 20 3 0 4 27 14
 14 12 10 4 7 5 0 5.73 13 1 0
 7 0 2 1 0 



Tot.  0 1 1 24 94 26 3 0 5 31 18
 14 14 10 4 7 5 0 6.75 16 1 0
 9 0 2 1 0  
 
 
  
Catchers 
 
MIKE CORREIA (C, 5-10, 200, Sr., Wilson Creek - Big Bend CC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Wilson Creek in 1993.  Lettered in 
basketball (4) and baseball (4).  Played guard in basketball.  All-
league junior and senior seasons.  Led league in scoring junior 
season.  Caught and pitched in baseball.  All-league three times. 
Received seven team captain awards - three in baseball and four in 
basketball.  College:  Played two seasons at Big Bend CC.  Batted 
.309 and earned Most Improved award sophomore year.  Used at third 
and catcher position last spring.  Finished season with three hits 
in final three at bats after starting year with just one hit in 
first 15 at bats.  Shared catching duties this spring.  Had four 
hits in final 13 at bats.  Misc: Born 9-23-74 at Willows, Calif.  
Physical education major.  Plans to be PE teacher.  Had 3.85 GPA and 
was class salutatorian in high school.  Has three brothers and one 
sister.  Married.  Wife's name is Erin.  Enjoys hunting and fishing.  
Active in church.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
            
            
 Pinch-Hitting 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 15 18 5 4 0 0 0 2 6 5 0-0
 1 0 2 .222 24 1 1 0 .962 0 0
 0 7 4 0 3 0 
1998 28 47 1 5 0 0 0 5 7 8 0-0
 0 0 0 .106 77 13 1 1 .989 4 1
 1 7 6 2 1 1 
Tot. 43 65 6 9 0 0 0 7 13 13 0-0
 1 0 2 .138 101 14 2 1 .983 4 1
 1 14 10 2 4 1 
  PB -  1997, 1;  1998, 5.  Total 6.    SB Off - 1997, 2-2 (100.0); 
1998, 26-29 (.897).  Totals 28-31 (.903). 
 
CHET GILLASPY (C-OF, 6-0, 180, Sr., Sequim - Tacoma CC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Sequim in 1994.  Lettered in football 
(3), basketball (1) and baseball (3).  Played running back and 
defensive back in football.  All-league senior season.  Played guard 
in basketball and caught in baseball.  All-league junior and senior 
seasons in baseball. Most Inspirational award winner in all three 
sports.  College:  Played two years at Tacoma CC.  Used as catcher 
and outfielder.  Split time between mound and outfield last spring 
for Wildcats.  Also was used as courtesy runner.  Had season-best 
three RBI in win over St. Martin's on Apr. 29.  Earned win over 



Puget Sound on May 4, striking out six in 4 2/3 innings.  Caught and 
played some outfield this spring. Twice drove in four runs in game 
(Mar. 6 against Pacific and Apr. 29 against Whitman). Ranked third 
on team in home runs with five.  Misc: Born 5-24-76 at Spokane.  Law 
and justice major.  Has two brothers and one sister.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 39 32 28 11 3 0 0 8 4 10 8-9
 0 3 3 .344 17 2 1 0 .950 1 0
 0 4 4 2 0 1 
1998 36 98 11 27 1 0 5 21 9 20 0-0
 0 3 5 .276 138 18 6 0 .963 3 3
 2 1 1 0 0 0 
Tot.  75 130 39 38 4 0 5 29 13 30 8-9
 0 6 8 .299 155 20 7 0 .962 4 3
 2 5 5 2 0 1 
  PB - 1998, 7.  SB Off - 1998, 62-72 (.861). 
 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF   
1997 1 0 0 14.2 59 16 4 1 2 14 11
 10 18 6 0 3 4 1 6.75 6 1 0
 2 
Tot.  1 0 0 14.2 59 16 4 1 2 14 11
 10 18 6 0 3 4 1 6.75 6 1 0
 2 
 
 
ANDY HINSON (C, 6-0, 198, Jr., Puyallup - Rogers & Tacoma CC) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Rogers High School in 1994.  Earned 
three letters in baseball.  Also played four seasons of semi-pro 
hockey with Portland Winter Hawks as a defender.  College:  Played 
1995 season with Tacoma CC.  Sat out 1996 season.   Used mostly as 
designated hitter last spring.  Tied for team lead in home runs with 
five.  Had four-game stretch against St. Martin's (Apr. 12-19) 
during which he had six hits in seven at bats, including one double 
and three home runs and drove in 13 runs.  Had eight-game hitting 
streak between Apr. 12 and Apr. 26.  CWU's starting catcher this 
spring before separating shoulder Feb. 28 against Lewis-Clark State 
and missing final two months of season.  Will be eligible to apply 
for redshirt.  Misc: Born 3-26-76 at Yakima.  Accounting major.  
Wants to be CPA.  Has three brothers and one sister.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R.  
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 24 56 12 16 1 0 5 19 12 13 2-4
 2 1 6 .286 28 4 0 1 1.000 1 1
 3 2 1 0 0 0 



1998 8 20 2 4 0 0 0 1 6 1 0-0
 0 0 0 .200 28 0 1 0 .966 0 0
 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot. 32 76 14 20 1 0 5 20 18 14 2-4
 2 1 6 .263 56 4 1 1 .984 1 1
 3 2 1 0 0 0 
  PB - 1997, 2; 1998, 1.  Totals 3.  SB Off - 1997, 4-7 (.571); 
1998, 4-4 (1.000).  Totals 8-11 (.727). 
 
COLBY SHERRILL (C, 6-0, 210, Fr., Cle Elum) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Cle Elum High School in 1996.  Lettered 
in football (3), basketball (4) and baseball (4).  Played baseball 
for former CWU outfielder Tom Milligan.  Twice selected all-league 
catcher.  Also named to all-region team.  Twice all-league tight end 
in football.  All-state senior season.  College:  Redshirted last 
spring.  After Hinson was lost for season with shoulder injury, 
shared starting position with Mike Correia and Chet Gillaspy.  Also 
used as designated hitter.  Made most of opportunity, hitting six 
home runs, including school-record tying three grand slams.  Ranked 
second on team in home runs and slugging percentage (.557) and third 
in RBI (29).  Drove in five runs against Eastern Oregon on Mar. 25 
and eight against Mountaineers Apr. 27.  All eight RBI came in first 
inning on pair of grand slam home runs.  First player in school 
history to hit two slams in same game.  Also first to officially hit 
two homers in same inning, though Marc Horner also accomplished that 
feat in exhibition game earlier this spring against Canada's NBI.  
Set school single-game mark with 18 putouts against Puget Sound on 
Mar. 6.  Misc: Born 11-1-77 at Fort Lewis, Wash.  Education major.  
Has one brother and one sister.  Sister (Shannan) played basketball 
for CWU.  Father (Steve) played baseball and football at Pacific 
University and baseball in St. Louis Cardinal organization and is 
CWU pitching coach.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 37 88 18 26 3 1 6 29 20 27 0-1
 1 1 6 .295 66 9 6 0 .926 2 0
 2 4 3 2 1 1 
Tot.   37 88 18 26 3 1 6 29 20 27 0-1
 1 1 6 .295 66 9 6 0 .926 2 0
 2 4 3 2 1 1 
  PB - 20.  SB Off - 23-28 (.821). 
 
Infielders 
 
TIM AKINS (2B, 6-0, 178, Fr., Kent - Meridian) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Kent-Meridian in 1996.  Lettered in 
basketball and baseball (2).  Played guard in basketball.  Was 
selected to South Puget Sound Academic all-star team.  Played second 
base in baseball.  Second team all-league.  College: Redshirted 
freshman year.  Used primarily as pinch-runner and backup at second 
this spring.  Went two-for-three, scored four runs and drove in 



three in win over Whitman Apr. 29.  Misc: Born 7-3-78 at Nashville, 
Tenn.  Education or communications major.  Was nominee for Evergreen 
Boys State junior year of high school.  Grandfather (Wilson Lee 
Akins) played football at Baylor University.  Bats - R.  Throws - R.  
 
            
            
 Pinch-Hitting 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 38 21 21 5 1 0 1 4 1 4 0-1
 1 1 1 .238 8 9 3 1 .850 0 0
 0 5 4 2 1 0 
Tot.   38 21 21 5 1 0 1 4 1 4 0-1
 1 1 1 .238 8 9 3 1 .850 0 0
 0 5 4 2 1 0 
 
JOHN ANDERSON (1B, 6-3, 225, Sr., Yakima - Yakima Valley) 
 
High School: Graduated from West Valley  High School in 1993.  
Lettered in football (3) and baseball (3).  First team all-league 
tight end and second team punter in football.  All-league first 
baseman in baseball. Also pitched.  College: Four-year letter winner 
for Wildcats.  Pitched in nine games freshman season, all in relief.  
In two appearances against UW, pitched one inning, striking out two 
and not allowing a hit.   Had 0-1 record and 6.06 ERA in seven 
relief appearances sophomore year, including outstanding 5 2/3 
inning stint against Lewis-Clark State Apr. 16, allowing just four 
hits and one run. Started six games at first base junior season 
before being sidelined by arm injury.  After sitting out 1997 
season, injury limited him to playing first base this spring.  Had 
four hits in twinbill against Whitworth on Apr. 22.  Misc:  Born 7-
27-75 at Yakima.  Construction management major.   Has one brother.  
High school activities included church youth group.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1994 10 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0-0
 0 0 0 .000 5 1 1 1 .857 0 0
 0 1 1 0 0 0 
1995 9 1 2 0 0 0 0 0 2 1 0-0
 0 0 0 .000 0 4 0 0 1.000 0 0
 0 2 1 0 1 1 
1996 10 22 2 7 2 0 0 1 1 6 1-2
 1 1 0 .318 44 4 1 3 .980 0 0
 0 1 1 1 0 0 
1998 15 36 5 9 1 1 0 2 2 9 0-0
 1 0 0 .250 58 6 2 6 .970 2 0
 0 3 2 0 1 0 
Tot. 44 62 9 16 3 1 0 3 5 17 1-2
 2 1 0 .258 107 15 4 10 .968 2 0
 0 7 5 1 2 1 



 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF   
1994 0 1 0 15.1 70 23 4 1 3 24 22
 12 7 4 4 0 3 0 12.91 9 0 0
 5 
1995 0 1 0 16.1 66 20 4 0 0 12 11
 9 8 1 2 2 1 0 6.06 7 0 0
 6 
1996 0 0 0 1.1 7 3 0 0 0 3 3
 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 20.25 2 0 0
 1 
Tot. 0 2 0 33 143 46 8 1 3 39 36
 24 15 5 6 2 4 0 9.82 18 0 0
 12 
 
PETE MIRKOVICH (3B-2B, 6-0, 205, Sr., Olympia - Timberline & 
Centralia CC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Timberline in 1993.  Lettered in 
baseball (3) and tennis (4).  Played shortstop and pitcher in 
baseball.  First team all-league pitcher and second team all-league 
utility player.  Team MVP.  Runnerup for Narrows League MVP.  Team 
captain junior and senior seasons in tennis.  Competed in state meet 
in doubles.  College:  Played two seasons at Centralia CC at 
shortstop and second base.  Team captain both seasons.  Second team 
all-conference second baseman sophomore year.  Played in state all-
star game.  Switched to third base last spring.  Had season-best 
five-game hitting streak (Feb. 27-Mar. 7), which included four-hit 
game at Western Oregon.  Had two three-hit games.  Had eight 
consecutive games with one or more RBI (Apr. 5-23).  Had outstanding 
senior season this spring, ranking second on team in batting (.347) 
and on-base percentage (.467).  Also ranked second in RBI (30) and 
third in doubles (10).  Led squad in walks (30).  Had 13 game 
hitting streak (Apr. 15-30).  Hit in 20 of 21 games between Mar. 24 
and Apr. 30.  Selected honorary team captain.  Named to PNW 
Sectional all-star team.  Misc: Born 11-12-75 at Olympia.  Physical 
education major.  Wants to be PE teacher.  Has coached Lacey 
American Legion baseball team past two seasons.  Has four brothers. 
One brother (Mike) also played baseball at Centralia.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 45 134 32 37 7 1 1 29 24 18 6-8
 1 2 4 .276 20 86 13 9 .891 4 1
 1 0 0 0 0 0 
1998 47 147 38 51 10 0 1 30 30 23 2-6
 2 2 5 .347 31 79 19 9 .853 3 0
 2 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.  92 281 70 88 17 1 2 59 54 41 8-14
 3 3 9 .317 51 165 32 18 .871 7 1
 3 0 0 0 0 0 



 
Year W L Sv IP AB H 2B 3B HR R ER
 BB SO SB SAC WP HP B ERA G GS CG
 GF   
1998 1 0 0 2 7 2 0 0 1 1 1
 1 1 1 0 0 1 0 4.50 1 0 0
 1 
Tot.   1 0 0 2 7 2 0 0 1 1 1
 1 1 1 0 0 1 0 4.50 1 0 0
 1 
 
DAVID SILVERTON (2B-3B, 6-0, 170, Sr., Puyallup - Tacoma CC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Puyallup High School in 1994.  Lettered 
in baseball (3) and football (2).  Played second base in baseball.  
Twice earned first team all-league honors (sophomore and senior 
seasons).  Honorable mention all-league as junior.  First team all-
league wide receiver and second team all-league defensive back in 
football under Mike Huard, a former CWU standout football player.  
Tacoma News Tribune All-Area defensive back.  College:  Played two 
seasons at Tacoma CC.  Played second and third base.  Honorable 
mention all-region at third base.  Batted solid .338 last spring and 
ranked second on team in runs scored, doubles and double plays.  Led 
team in stolen bases and tied for team lead in sacrifice flies.  Run 
total ranks ninth in school history.  Had 52 hits, the 10th best 
figure in school history. Had 12-game hitting streak, second longest 
on team, to start season.  Had four hits against Albertson on Mar. 
29.  Also had four three-hit games.   Batted just .232 this spring.  
Led team in stolen bases with nine and double plays with 24.  Double 
play total ranks third in school history.  Finished career ranked 
among Top 10 in four career offensive and defensive categories - 
10th in official at bats (292), sixth in doubles (21), ninth in 
assists (162) and second in double plays (43).  Tied single-game 
mark by participating in five double plays against St.  Martin's (4-
30).  Misc: Born 3-24-75 at Tacoma.  History major.  Has three 
brothers.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 45 154 40 52 18 2 1 28 15 22 13-16
 4 1 4 .338 81 84 12 19 .932 4 1
 1 1 1 0 0 1 
1998 46 138 23 32 3 0 1 19 22 23 9-11
 0 3 3 .232 62 78 13 24 .915 4 0
 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.  91 292 63 84 21 2 2 47 37 45 22-27
 4 4 7 .288 143 162 25 43 .924 8 1
 1 1 1 0 0 1 
 
JOHN THURMOND (1B, 6-2, 225, Sr., Burlington-Edison - YVC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Burlington-Edison in 1989.  Lettered in 
basketball (2) and baseball (3).  Played forward in basketball.  
Three-time all-league first baseman in baseball for former CWU 



player Jim Clem.  Team captain senior season in both sports.  
College: Played one season at Ricks and one season at Yakima Valley 
College before enrolling at CWU.  Used as designated hitter, pinch-
hitter and first baseman last spring.  Had five pinch-hits, two 
short of school record.  Two of five pinch-hits were doubles. 
Started 39 games at first base and designated hitter this spring. 
Batted .303.  Tied school record by participating in five double 
plays against St. Martin's (Apr. 30).  Selected team's Most 
Inspirational Player.  Misc: Born 6-12-72 at Bellingham.  History 
education major.  Married.  Wife's name is Veronica.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 28 51 4 13 3 0 1 6 4 7 0-1
 0 2 2 .255 20 0 1 4 .952 2 1
 0 11 10 5 1 2 
1998 40 132 19 40 6 0 2 21 19 17 0-1
 1 1 2 .303 112 3 1 17 .991 4 0
 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.  68 183 23 53 9 0 3 27 23 24 0-2
 1 3 4 .290 132 3 2 21 .985 6 1
 0 11 10 5 1 2 
 
MATT TURNER (SS, 5-9, 165, Sr., Seattle - Rainier Beach & GRCC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Rainier Beach in 1994.  Lettered in 
baseball (4), wrestling (3) and golf (4).  All-Metro shortstop in 
baseball.  College: Played two seasons at Green River.  Played 
shortstop and second base.  Played in 41 games, starting 39 at last 
spring.  Posted best fielding percentage for a shortstop in modern 
school history (since 1979).  Started season with nine-game hitting 
streak.  Later put together eight-game streak.  Had two three-hit 
games and nine two-hit games.  Tied school single-game (2 vs. 
Northwest Nazarene on Mar.  7) and single-season (8) marks for 
sacrifice bunts.  Batted .312 this spring.  Set single-season school 
record for official at bats (173).  Also led team in runs scored 
(43) and assists (101) and tied for team doubles lead with 11.  
Ranked second on squad with 54 hits.   Hit total ranks sixth on 
single-season all-time list.  Run total ranks fifth and double total 
ranks eighth.  Assist total ranks fourth.  Also participated in 22 
double plays, sixth best total in school history.  Finished career 
ranked on CWU's Top 10 lists in four categories - sixth in total 
sacrifices (12), second in sacrifice hits (11), fourth in assists 
(178) and seventh in double plays (36).  Shared Steve Orrell Coaches 
award with Brian Cobb.  Misc: Born 2-4-76 at Seattle.  Physical 
education major.  Planning to be PE teacher.  Had 3.7 high school 
GPA. Served as summer day-camp counselor.  Has one sister.  Bats - 
R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 



1997 41 117 17 40 4 1 0 16 6 5 4-5
 0 8 1 .342 47 77 8 14 .939 6 0
 0 1 0 0 1 0 
1998 47 173 43 54 11 1 1 20 16 12 6-9
 1 3 1 .312 59 101 14 22 .920 3 0
 0 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.  88 290 60 94 15 2 1 36 22 17 10-14
 1 11 2 .324 106 178 22 36 .928 9 0
 0 1 0 0 1 0 
 
 
Outfielders 
 
TOM AMMERMAN (OF, 5-10, 175, Jr., Prosser - Wenatchee Valley) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Prosser in 1995.  Lettered in football 
(2) and baseball (2).  Also played basketball.  Played wide receiver 
and outside linebacker in football.  Team captain senior season.  
Played guard in basketball.  Second team all-league outfielder 
junior year and second team all-league third baseman senior year in 
baseball.  College:  Played outfield for two seasons at Wenatchee 
Valley.  Was ticketed for infield duty this spring for Wildcats, but 
because of injuries ended up starting 41 games in centerfield.  Had 
four hits against Northwest Nazarene Mar. 24.  Homered in only 
pinch-hit appearance against Western Baptist (Feb. 24). Had eight 
hits in final 17 at bats.  Misc: Born 4-27-77 at Yakima.  Leisure 
services major.  Father (Randy) lettered in football at CWU in 1974.  
Uncle (Mike) was three-year baseball letterman between 1976 and 
1978, earning all-conference outfield honors in 1977.  Steve Orrell 
Award winner in 1978.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
            
            
 Pinch-Hitting 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 45 119 19 37 7 2 1 14 12 26 3-5
 3 2 6 .311 82 3 3 0 .966 4 0
 0 1 1 1 0 0 
Tot.   45 119 19 37 7 2 1 14 12 26 3-5
 3 2 6 .311 82 3 3 0 .966 4 0
 0 1 1 1 0 0 
 
BRIAN COBB (OF, 6-0, 212, Sr., Kennewick - Kamiakin & CBC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Kamiakin in 1994.  Lettered in baseball 
and football.  First team all-conference outfielder in baseball.  
Batted .425 with 25 RBI senior season.  Played quarterback in 
football, lettering sophomore season.  College:  Played two seasons 
at Columbia Basin College.  First team Eastern region both seasons.  
Ranked third on team in batting last spring.  Led team in at bats, 
runs, hits and total bases.  At bat total ranks second on school 
single-season list.  Run, hit and total base totals rank fifth, 
second and fifth on CWU's all-time lists.  Set school single-game 



record with six hits against Whitman on Mar. 12.  Also drove in six 
runs in same game.  Had seven three-hit games and 13 two-hit games.  
Shared Steve Orrell Coaches award with Chris Moore. Repeated as 
Steve Orrell award winner this spring, sharing prize with Matt 
Turner.  Ranked third on team in hitting with .327 average. Tied for 
team lead in doubles with 11 and ranked second in hits with 54.  Put 
together team-high 13-game hitting streak between Mar. 23 and Apr. 
18 (23 of 51).  Hit total ranks sixth on all-time school list.  His 
165 official at bats ranks third. . . .Finished career ranked among 
Top 10 in seventh categories - sixth in at bats (334), third in runs 
(81), fourth in hits (118), sixth in doubles (21), fifth in total 
bases (159), sixth in sacrifice hits (7) and ninth in batting 
average (.353).  Misc:  Born 3-25-76 at Beaumont, Tex.  Finance 
major.  Wants to be financial analyst.  Has one brother and two 
sisters.   Uncle (Terry Cobb) played baseball at Texas A&M.  Bats - 
L.  Throws - L. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997 46 169 43 64 10 3 3 30 23 10 3-5
 0 3 0 .379 52 1 3 0 .946 5 1
 2 0 0 0 0 0 
1998 47 165 38 54 11 1 1 25 24 10 3-4
 2 4 1 .327 65 3 5 0 .932 4 1
 4 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.  93 334 81 118 21 4 4 55 47 20 6-9
 2 7 1 .353 117 4 8 0 .938 9 2
 6 0 0 0 0 0 
 
MARC HORNER (OF-1B, 6-2, 215, Sr., Wenatchee - WVC & Azusa Pacific) 
 
High School: Graduated from Wenatchee High School in 1994.  Lettered 
in football (2), basketball (3) and baseball (3).  Played wide 
receiver in football, forward in basketball and third base, pitcher 
and outfield in baseball.  Mr. Defense Award winner in basketball.  
Second team All-Big Nine in baseball.  College:  Played two seasons 
at Wenatchee Valley and one at Azusa Pacific prior to enrolling at 
CWU.  Batted .376 sophomore year at Wenatchee.  Drove in 26 runs.  
Lead team with 13 doubles.  Also hit four home runs and stole five 
bases.  All-region honorable mention freshman season. . .Batted .288 
last spring at Azusa Pacific.  CWU's Most Valuable Player this 
spring. Also named to West Coast Regional all-star team.  Won team's 
Triple crown, batting .387 with nine home runs and 42 RBI.  Also led 
team in hits and set school single-season record for fielding 
percentage, handling 213 chances without an error.  Home run mark 
was second highest in school history.  Added two more homers in one 
inning in exhibition game against Canada's NBI.     Cracked CWU's 
Top 10 single-season lists in nine categories - ninth in at bats 
(150), eighth in runs (41), third in hits (58), second in homers, 
third in total bases (98), seventh in RBI, fourth in bit batters 
(9), ninth in slugging percentage (.653) and first in fielding 
percentage (1.000).  Ranks first in career fielding and eighth in 
career home runs, despite playing just one season.  Bats - R.  
Throws - R. 



 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1997* 35 66 14 19 1 0 5 15 5 16 0-2
 0 0 2 .288 126 11 1 6 .993 
1998 47 150 41 58 9 2 9 42 27 22 4-5
 2 1 9 .387 202 11 0 10 1.000 6 2
 5 0 0 0 0 0 
Tot.   82 216 55 77 10 2 14 57 32 38 4-7
 2 1 11 .356 328 22 1 16 .997 6 2
 5 0 0 0 0 0 
   *At Azusa Pacific 
 
RYAN McCARTHY (OF, 6-0, 175, Fr., Kent - Kent-Meridian) 
 
High School: Graduated from Kent-Meridian in 1996.  Lettered in golf 
(3) and baseball (1).  Played No. 1 position in golf.    Team MVP.  
Honorable mention all-league outfielder.  College:  Played in 20 
games this spring.  Had two hits against Whitworth on Feb. 27.  
Misc: Born 6-18-78 at Denver, Colo.  Computer science major.  Has 
three brothers.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 20 30 8 6 0 0 0 2 2 10 0-0
 1 0 0 .200 14 0 0 0 1.000 0 1
 0 4 3 1 1 2 
Tot.   20 30 8 6 0 0 0 2 2 10 0-0
 1 0 0 .200 14 0 0 0 1.000 0 1
 0 4 3 1 1 2 
 
COY MILLER (OF, 5-10, 205, Jr., Walla Walla - WWCC) 
 
High School: Graduated from Walla Walla High School in 1995.  
Lettered in football, wrestling and baseball.  All earned letter in 
rodeo, finishing sixth in national high school rodeo in bullriding.  
Played fullback in football.  Most Improved award winner in 
wrestling.  All-conference in baseball.  College:  Played two 
seasons at Walla Walla CC.    Batted team-best .406 sophomore year.  
Had 13 extra base hits (10 doubles, 2 triples, one homer) among 41 
hits. . .Started seven games in outfield before injury sidelined him 
for remainder of season this spring.  Will be eligible to apply for 
redshirt season.  Misc: Born 4-6-77 at Portland.  Business major.  
Planning career with FBI.  Enjoys mountain biking and snow skiing.  
Has two brothers.  Bats - R.  Throws - R.  
 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 7 23 4 6 1 0 1 7 2 3 1-2
 1 1 0 .261 9 0 1 0 .900 0 0
 1 0 0 0 0 0 



Tot.   7 23 4 6 1 0 1 7 2 3 1-2
 1 1 0 .261 9 0 1 0 .900 0 0
 1 0 0 0 0 0 



TOM AMMERMAN (OF, 5-10, 175, Sr., Prosser - Wenatchee Valley) 
 
High School:  Graduated from Prosser in 1995.  Lettered in football 
(2) and baseball (2).  Also played basketball.  Played wide receiver 
and outside linebacker in football.  Team captain senior season.  
Played guard in basketball.  Second team all-league outfielder 
junior year and second team all-league third baseman senior year in 
baseball.  College:  Played outfield for two seasons at Wenatchee 
Valley.  Was ticketed for infield duty last spring for Wildcats, but 
because of injuries ended up starting 41 games in centerfield.  Had 
four hits against Northwest Nazarene Mar. 24.  Homered in only 
pinch-hit appearance against Western Baptist (Feb. 24). Had eight 
hits in final 17 at bats. . .Moved from center field to left this 
spring.  Put together team-best 14-game hitting streak, including 10 
multi-hit games during streak.  Has had four three-hit games and 
seven two-hit games.   Misc: Born 4-27-77 at Yakima.  Leisure 
services major.  Father (Randy) lettered in football at CWU in 1974.  
Uncle (Mike) was three-year baseball letterman between 1976 and 
1978, earning all-conference outfield honors in 1977.  Steve Orrell 
Award winner in 1978.  Bats - R.  Throws - R. 
 
            
            
 Pinch-Hitting 
Year G AB R H 2B 3B HR RBI BB SO SB-
SBA SF SAC HP AVG. PO A E DP PCT GI LI
 GW App. AB H BB SO 
1998 45 119 19 37 7 2 1 14 12 26 3-5
 3 2 6 .311 82 3 3 0 .966 4 0
 0 1 1 1 0 0 
1999 22 82 15 33 1 1 0 16 5 12 7-12
 0 2 2 .402 32 1 2 1 .943 4  
Tot.   67 201 34 70 8 3 1 30 17 38 10-17
 3 4 8 .348 114 4 5 1 .959 8   
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